MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 2 SEPTEMBER 2013 COMMENCING AT 7.30PM

Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs C Allmond

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Maggs

Mr P Brown

Councillor Mrs Fulljames





OCC

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

1. APOLOGIES 

None 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Mr P Brown – Personal interest in 13/00960/F – Park Farm. Did not comment/vote. 

3. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 8 July 2013 were approved. 

4. MATTERS ARISING
· Mrs Allmond reported that she had attended the Smiths Parish Liaison Group meeting on 9 July: 

· No real issues and the quarrying operations continue in an efficient manner.

· Smiths report that there is a triangle of land between the quarry and the Ardley EfW site which they cannot quarry. They intend to plant trees on this land to enhance screening. 

· Wheel washing operations are now improved.    

· All Saints PCC have not yet decided upon a use for the donation of £800.00 from ABC. The matter will be raised at the next PCC meeting.
5. FINANCE
Audit

Members noted that an unqualified Audit has been achieved and the schedule had been signed. The Clerk also informed the meeting that due to a new scale of fees agreed between auditors and the Audit Commission no fee is applicable since our total annual income is under £10,000.
Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
Village Hall Maintenance Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	
	
	MCFP re Fire Equip service

MCFP re Emergency Light test

Garry Pettit re painting
	£    43.50

£    39.60

£1600.00 


Playground
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	
	
	Kedel Ltd re Picnic Tables
Playsafety re RoSPA report 
	£1096.28
£.   78.00


6. PLAYGROUND
· Picnic Tables have been received and are in place.
· Mrs O’Dwyer has confirmed that the gate will treated in the near future.
· The RoSPA report has been received and there are no medium or high risk issues to be addressed. Mrs O’Dwyer has received a copy and the Clerk has expressed thanks on behalf of the PC.
· The Autumn clear up will take place in October.    
7.VILLAGE HALL

External Decoration

· External painting has been completed.
Flagstaff. 
· The wall bracket has been fixed to the wall. 
Management of Village Hall 

· Following the discussion at the last meeting of public liability issues and the possibility of creating a Trust to manage the Village Hall, Mrs Pay had provided details of the insurances held by the Village Hall Management Committee (VHMC) and the Clerk reported to the meeting.

· MSPC maintains insurance which includes adequate Public Liability cover. VHMC has a policy which also includes Public Liability cover. 

· VHMC committee members do not enjoy immunity from individual liability.

· The Village Hall is leased to VHMC by Middleton Stoney Parish Council (MSPC) under a lease dated 6 January 1999 for a period of 99 years. This document is held at the Bank and has not been inspected but a ‘model’ lease on file contains a clause in which MSPC indemnifies the VHMC.

· If this is the case MSPC will bear vicarious liability for the actions of VHMC and will be covered in the event of a claim under its public liability insurance.  

· A member of MSPC will always sit on the VHMC and report to MSPC meetings so that activities are fully monitored.    

· Given the apparent cross indemnity members are inclined to leave the legal structure as it is but Mrs Pay was asked to revise the hiring agreement to include disclaimers. 

· The Clerk will circulate a full note for members to enable them to make a final decision.     

Wall sign
· VHMC will continue to discuss the provision of a sign.
Paving of rear of Hall
· This issue will be addressed.
8. CORRESPONDENCE
Community Governance
· CDC has confirmed that the number of Parish Councillors may be increased to 7 with the change effective at the next election due in 2015. In this event the quoracy situation will remain unaltered (a Quorum is 3 or one-third whichever is the greater) 
Broadband Coverage 
· Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that OCC has secured a contract to deliver broadband investment in Oxfordshire two years earlier than national schemes. BT will be the provider and after completion of the programme (12/2015) access to ‘superfast’ broadband will have increased to 90% across Oxfordshire homes and businesses. A coverage map has been produced which appears to include the majority of Middleton Stoney. Further information and the coverage map can be viewed on the Better Broadband for Oxfordshire pages on the OCC website. Any questions may be addressed to lisa.michelson@oxfordshire.gov.uk  or 01865 815673. 
Cherwell Boundary Review
· Members noted the review presentation made to CDC in July. The review is in its preliminary stage. 
M40

· Members noted that the Highways Agency were to carry out a second phase of improvements to Junction 9 in 2014 (subject to change). In due course we may use the start of these improvements to lobby for a northbound weight restriction on B430 to try to reduce the number of HGVs using B430 other than for access for legitimate business purposes.
9. PLANNING MATTERS 
Ardley EfW – Incinerator.
Members noted the following approvals:

· MW.0074/13 – ‘Non-material’ amendments to roof line to provide for external venting. 
· MW/0084/12 – continued importation of leachate.

· MW.0143/12 – Condition 46 (surface water drainage) and Condition 67 (surface and groundwater management).

Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported:
· External lighting - there were considerable concerns from Ardley residents.  A further report from Atkins had been commissioned by OCC and this is currently being circulated for comment by PC by 5 September.

· External cladding materials appear to be variously and highly coloured whereas our understanding had been that the majority of external cladding would be ‘goosewing grey’. Councillor Mrs  Fulljames is pursuing this matter with enforcement officers and ultimately may take this  back to Planning Committee. The Chairman also stated that he would convene a meeting of the Viridor Liaison Group if necessary. 

· Many complaints re lighting during construction work.

· Viridor Liaison Group (VLG) had recently toured the site. Councillor Mrs Fulljames suggested that MSPC should have more than one representative on the VLG and Mrs Allmond agreed to become a further representative. 

Under Urgent Business arrangements we had responded to:
· 13/00944/F – Bolsterstone Innovative Energy – Wind Farm - extension of planning permission. We have objected to this request pointing out that the company has had sufficient time to comply with the conditions of the original permission and should be invited to submit a fresh planning application. 

· 13/00960/F – J H Norman & Sons – Park Farm. No objection.
· 13/00177/DIS – Bovis Homes – partial clearance of Condition 51. No objection.

· 13/00987/CAC – Dorchester Group – demolition of Water Tower and Office Block. No objection.

10. OXON CC
· In addition to the comments above noted, Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that the Heyford Free School has opened with an intake of 4 year olds and 11 year olds. 
11. CHERWELL DC
· Councillor Fulljames had nothing specific to report but did state that the Sainsbury’s development appears to have created some stimulus for the Bicester Town Centre and car parking arrangements had been favourably received. .   

12. TRAFFIC

Speed limit warning signs

· Mrs Pay continues to explore this issue. 

13. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
· The public footpath between the Village Hall and B430 is somewhat overgrown. Ownership of the path is not clear but the Clerk will write to CDC intially to try to prompt a clearance. 
14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
None.

15. NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held on Monday 4 November 2013 commencing at 7.30pm.
Meeting closed at 8.20pm     
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